
 

 

 

Belgium  |  China  |  France  |  Germany  |  Italy  |  Netherlands |  UK  |  US  - Silicon Valley  |  fieldfisher.com 

Employee ownership  
Opinion pieces and research 

November 2017 



  

 

Contents 
 
Employee ownership—Opinion pieces and research 

No. Heading Pages 

1. Our employee ownership and mutuals expertise 2 

 2. New research shows employee-owned businesses can prosper in millennials’ hands 3 

 3. A golden age for employee ownership? 4—5 

 4. The ESOP Centre – interview with Graeme Nuttall 6 

 5. Employee ownership "makes for better business" 7 

 6. Democratic Management Driving Ethics and Engagement in Employee Owned Companies  8 

 7. Employee ownership on agenda for professional advisers 9 

 8. Almost no-one washes a rental car – which is why employees need an ownership stake  10—11 

9. Why employee ownership is the ideal business succession solution for you, your business 
and your employees  

12 

 10. Making it mutual - The ownership revolution that Britain needs 13 



 2 

 

Our employee ownership and mutuals expertise 

About us 
 
Fieldfisher is a law firm with particular expertise in advising on 
creating and sustaining employee ownership solutions for a 
variety of businesses and advising public bodies on structuring and 
implementing transition projects and major change programmes. 
 
We have a long history of advising on changing and refreshing 
how business can be done. Fieldfisher can trace its roots to the 
1800s. We pioneered the development of charities and building 
societies.  More recently our public sector and employee 
ownership skills have led to changes in the delivery of public 
services and to the introduction of tax advantaged employee-
ownership trusts. 
   
We are at the forefront of the drive to make employee ownership 
mainstream and we offer real alternatives to the traditional 
business structures in the market.  We advise on all the legal, tax 
and structuring issues for those establishing and maintaining 
employee and employee trust owned businesses and public 
service mutuals in as straightforward a style as possible. 
 

Key facts 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Testimonials 

 
 Fieldfisher’s employee ownership team is “Notable for its work 
on employee ownership trusts” and is “always available”. “They 
provide excellent advice at a competitive rate” and "their 
technical input is very strong”  (Chambers UK, 2018) 
 
“Graeme Nuttall concentrates his practice on employee 
ownership issues, on behalf of both established employee-owned 
businesses and start-ups. One commentator reports: "He was 
extremely knowledgeable, efficient, and responded in a timely 
manner ”” (Chambers UK, 2018)  
 
“Mark Gearing "is good on the detail while being commercial and 
able to articulate his suggestions clearly," say interviewees. He is 
highly regarded for his work in the design, implementation and 
operation of employee share plans ” (Chambers UK, 2018) 
 
Neil Palmer is described as “being excellent at advising on 
complicated issues” (Legal 500, 2017)  
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New research shows employee-owned 
businesses can prosper in millennials’ 
hands 
 
The millennial generation is not a threat to the employee-owned 
business model, research from European law firm Fieldfisher and 
the eaga Trust, the body that promotes employee well-being, 
engagement and ownership in the workplace, has shown. 
 
On the contrary the research – Busting the Millennial Myth – the 
Power of Purpose - shows that employee ownership works well to 
meet the aspirations of the generation, and reveals that 
millennials value many characteristics of the employee ownership 
business model, such as profit sharing and personal development, 
more than previous generations did. 
 
The paper was co-authored by Peter Neville Lewis, founder of 
Principled Consulting, and Dr Ruth Yeoman, research fellow at 
Kellogg College, University of Oxford, and followed a survey of 
almost 750 employees across all age groups, and from fifty 
different employee-owned businesses. 
 
One clear result of the research was that the notion that 
millennials are only interested in "doing their own thing" is a 
myth, as is the idea that millennials can't commit to an 
organisation. Instead, millennials want to contribute in a 
meaningful way to an organisation where their voices are more 
likely to be heard and where there are goals that are not just 
financial. 
 
Peter Neville Lewis and Dr Ruth Yeoman said: "We believe that 
the employee-owned business model can prosper in the hands of 
a new generation and that we have exposed the myth 
surrounding millennials with regard to their supposed lack of 
engagement and, as many critics have said, their selfishness.  It is 
not borne out by the evidence we have uncovered.  In fact, we 
have found a good match between millennial attitudes and the 
ethos of employee ownership." 
 
Richard Marr, chief operating officer of the lead sponsor, the eaga 
Trust, said: "This research is able to highlight that on many 
aspects of millennials' views on working in employee-owned 
businesses there is more that unites generations than divides 
them.  For example, a sense of belonging, security and making a 
useful contribution are job attributes valued by most people 
whatever their age.  However, there are some distinguishing 
features – for instance, the fact that millennials trust 
management more could suggest that management styles could 
well have adapted to the needs and characteristics of this 
demographic." 
 

Graeme Nuttall OBE, partner at Fieldfisher said: "The UK employee 
ownership sector is long established.  Many flagship employee-
owned businesses moved to this successful way of working 
decades ago including Arup, the John Lewis Partnership, Scott 
Bader and Swann Morton. The longevity of this business model 
has been taken for granted.  Given the recent growth of the 
employee ownership sector, and the backdrop of unsettling 
commentary about millennials' attitudes to work, it was timely to 
check this assumption of longevity.  We now have the assurance 
that the employee ownership business model continues to have 
longevity and that employee ownership can prosper in the hands 
of the millennial generation." 
 
Support for the report came from – in addition to Fieldfisher and 
the eaga Trust – the John Lewis Partnership, the Employee 
Ownership Association and a number of employee-owned 
businesses. 
 
 
 
Fieldfisher press release  11 November 2016 
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A golden age for employee ownership? 
 
22 March 2016 
 
Share Incentives analysis: Graeme Nuttall OBE, a partner at 
Fieldfisher and author of the ‘Nuttall Review of Employee 
Ownership’, points out that this decade is shaping up as the 
decade in which employee ownership enters the mainstream of 
the UK economy—and the employee ownership trust (EOT) tax 
exemptions promote, for the first time, the trust model of 
employee ownership. 
 

Are many companies implementing EOTs? 
 
Yes. The new tax exemptions for EOTs introduced in the Finance 
Act 2014 are working, as intended, to promote the employee 
ownership business model in all its forms and especially the trust 
model. Advisers now have to mention the possibility of a tax free 
sale to an EOT as a business succession solution. Companies of all 
sizes and from different sectors have moved to control by an EOT 
including Agilisys (IT and business service provider), Hayes 
Davidson (architectural visualisation studio), PB Design, Ten 
Insurance, Tibbalds Planning and Urban Design and Quintessa (a 
mathematical consultancy). Others have adopted the trust model 
but without using an EOT, such as EA Gibson Shipbrokers Ltd 
whose buy-out from Hunting Plc is notable because instead of 
using a traditional management buy-out, the sale was to all 
employees using an employee trust. Research shows this decade 
is shaping up as the decade in which employee ownership enters 
the mainstream of the UK economy. 
 

In what circumstances are companies usually seeking 
to implement an EOT? 
 
Employee ownership works at every stage in the business 
lifecycle. An EOT is just one of the ways of structuring employee 
ownership. It is designed to hold a majority shareholding 
permanently on behalf of all employees of a company (or group). 
The key drivers of all forms of employee ownership apply, namely, 
improved business outcomes and greater employee engagement. 
When an EOT is used there is usually also a very strong emphasis 
on succession planning and maintaining a company’s 
independence. Often a management buy-out is unworkable 
because of the personal risks involved. An employee buy-out via 
an EOT can be the answer. One architect predicted recently that 
‘In a few years EOT ownership will become the main way UK 
architects firms are owned’. 
 

Which tax reliefs are most often being relied upon in 
relation to an EOT? 
 
There are two main new tax exemptions: a capital gains tax 
exemption available to individuals who sell a majority stake to an 
EOT and an income tax (but not NICs) exemption for certain 
bonus payments made to all employees of a company controlled 

by an EOT, up to £3,600 for each employee each tax year. It is 
important to realise that employee buy-outs are not tax driven. 
These tax exemptions send a strong message to company owners 
that the government believes in employee ownership. The CGT 
exemption works mainly to encourage sellers to consider 
employee ownership when they might otherwise overlook it, and 
paying no tax rather than 10% (with entrepreneur’s relief) makes 
it easier to negotiate the sale consideration. The income tax 
exemption provides an alternative for those companies that wish 
to pay all-staff bonuses tax efficiently without the complexities of 
awarding free shares under a share incentive plan (SIP) and 
running an internal market. 
 

Are there any particular practical problems that 
companies are encountering in relation to EOTs—either 
at implementation or ongoing operation? 
 
Once up and running, employee trusts with permanent 
shareholdings rarely cause legal or tax issues. I am on record as 
saying it would help to have updated guidance on accounting for 
EOTs, which are very different in nature from most employee 
trusts accountants have previously encountered. Also banks need 
to become more familiar with EOTs. Employee buy-outs are 
predominantly vendor financed but larger buy-outs may require 
bank lending. There are other such ancillary issues with 
implementation but these are not really obstacles. ‘The Nuttall 
Review of Employee Ownership’ (BIS, July 2012) identified a lack 
of awareness of employee ownership as the main practical 
obstacle to making employee ownership mainstream and this is 
still true four years later. If a professional adviser does not know 
about employee ownership that is a major practical problem. I am 
pleased to see the Institute of Chartered Accountants in England 
and Wales is running a series of articles on employee ownership. 
This will help continue to raise awareness of employee ownership, 
as will this interview. 
 

Are companies finding it straightforward to operate 
their employee share schemes alongside their EOT? 
 
Many companies adopting the trust model of employee 
ownership aim for 100% trust ownership. But for those that have 
a hybrid model then, yes, they find it straightforward to operate 
an employee share plan alongside the trust. An EOT controlled 
company may typically operate a SIP to create a hybrid model of 
employee ownership which mixes trust and direct employee share 
ownership. Express statutory provisions permit an EOT to have a 
corporate trustee and the Finance Bill 2016 includes a provision 
that confirms an EOT’s acquisition of a controlling interest is not a 
disqualifying event for enterprise management incentives (EMI) 
purposes. My preference is for the EOT’s shareholding to be left 
alone and for another employee trust (which is not subject to the 
EOT all-employee requirements) to act as the warehouse for the 
employee share plan. There is nothing to prevent incentives for 
key individuals provided this is accepted by the EOT trustee as in 
the broader interests of all employees. 
 
 



  

 

Is this a golden age for employee ownership? 
 
We are in a remarkable era for promoting UK employee share 
ownership and employee ownership. Uniquely, we have an array 
of government supported measures that cover all forms of 
employee ownership. The EOT tax exemptions promote, for the 
first time, the trust model of employee ownership. Since 1978, tax 
advantaged share plans have encouraged direct employee share 
ownership. At last we have a clear message from the government 
that it also believes in the collective ownership of shares on 
behalf of all employees. The employee ownership business model 
helps achieve better business outcomes and happier staff and, 
especially through using an EOT, in a way that preserves the 
independence and successful longevity of a company. 
 
Graeme was made an Officer of the Most Excellent Order of the 
British Empire in the Queen’s 2014 Birthday Honours in 
recognition of his public service in promoting UK employee share 
schemes, public service mutuals and employee ownership. As the 
UK Government’s independent adviser he authored the influential 
‘Nuttall Review of Employee Ownership’ (BIS, 2012). This resulted, 
in particular, in new tax exemptions in 2014 to promote the UK’s 
trust model of employee ownership. He belonged to the HM 
Treasury Employee Ownership Advisory Group that helped 
develop the UK’s tax advantaged EMI arrangement and drafted 
the Employee Share Schemes Bill, a successful Private Member’s 
Bill that improved the UK’s tax advantaged SIP. 
 
Interviewed by Kate Beaumont. 
 
The views expressed by our Legal Analysis interviewees are not 
necessarily those of the proprietor  

 
 

This article was first published in LexisNexis on 22 March 2016 

and is reproduced with permission 
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The ESOP Centre – interview with 
Graeme Nuttall 
 
26 January 2016 
 
Centre Profile: Graeme Nuttall OBE 
 
Graeme is a partner in the Fieldfisher tax and structuring group 
and head of Fieldfisher's Employee Ownership and Mutualisation 
team. Also, as the UK Government's independent adviser on 
employee ownership, author of the Nuttall Review of Employee 
Ownership. 
 
In what ways does employee share ownership ("ESO") serve a 
useful purpose? 
 
ESO, even though an all-employee plan, is often mainly about 
financial participation. This helps achieve the combined goals of 
better business performance and happier staff. But my belief is 
that this "win-win" situation is best secured through employee 
ownership ("EO"). This means a significant and meaningful stake 
in a business for all its employees. What is 'meaningful' goes 
beyond financial participation. The employees' shareholding must 
underpin organisational structures that ensure employee 
engagement. 
 
How can we widen and deepen the adoption and use of 
employee share ownership? 
 
The benefits of ESO need to be understood and repeatedly 
demonstrated by success stories, backed up 
by research. The Coalition Government focused on promoting EO 
but we can adapt the EO health check in the Foreward to the 
Nuttall Review One Year On Report to promote all forms of ESO 
alongside EO. 
 
What would you tell someone who is 'on the fence' about 
introducing employee share ownership to their company? 
 
In my experience owners generally know when the time is right to 
introduce employees as shareholders and will recognise the right 
way to do it once they have the choices. The role of the adviser is 
often as much about building confidence as giving technical and 
practical assistance. 
 
What do you think will change about employee share ownership 
over the next five years? 
 
Instead of using share plans as an add-on to the conventional 
business models we will see more employee-owned companies. 
As a result of the findings of the Nuttall Review the Finance Act  
 
 
2014 introduced tax exemptions for employee-ownership trusts 
("EOTs"). These tax exemptions are having the desired effect of 
raising awareness of EO in all its forms. 

 
What do you wish other people knew about employee share 
ownership? 
 
ESO should not be just about financial participation. Whatever the 
percentage of share capital, the employees' individual and total 
shareholdings should be used to underpin employee engagement. 
The best outcomes are achieved through employee financial 
participation combined with individual and collective employee 
voice. 
 
What has been the most important development in employee 
share ownership during your career? 
 
The most important UK development is clearly the Government's 
2012 decision to promote EO as a mainstream business model. 
This achieved a major boost to awareness of the commercial 
benefits of EO, which continues through the introduction of EOTs. 
Every adviser must now mention the possibility of an employee-
buy out as a business exit route. 
 
Which change to employee share plans legislation, in the UK or 
elsewhere, would you most like to see? 
 
I would like to see greater worldwide recognition of the employee 
trust ownership business model. This would be a powerful UK 
export. 
 
Why do you think employee share ownership has enjoyed cross-
party support in the UK? 
 
Every party can claim ESO as their own idea. Conservatives will 
emphasise entrepreneurialism, Liberal Democrats want to ensure 
that power and opportunity are not hoarded by the few and the 
labour Party will refer to co-operative ideals. 
 
Which aspect of the ESOP Centre do you value most? 
 
I know I should talk about the ESOP Centre's role as a lobbyist but 
the enjoyable networking and newspad are invaluable fillips to do 
more to spread the wages of capital to all employees. 

This article was first published in December 2016 edition of the 

ESOP Centre’s mid-month newsbrief and is reproduced with 



  

 

Employee ownership "makes for better 
business" 
 

Graeme Nuttall OBE is a partner at law firm Fieldfisher and 

author of the Nuttall Review of Employee Ownership. 
 
Here, Graeme delves into new research which highlights the 
numerous benefits employee ownership can help to deliver for 
companies. 
 
Research has shown conclusively that employee-owned 
companies outperform conventionally structured firms on a range 
of metrics including productivity, sustainability, innovation, 
customer satisfaction and employee wellbeing. 
 
My report for the UK Government "Sharing Success; the Nuttall 
review of employee ownership" examined the barriers to 
employee ownership, and how these could be overcome. The new 
tax reliefs that came into force in 2014 were a result of this. 
Awareness of employee ownership is higher than ever before, and 
the business benefits are recognised. 
 
There is no doubt there is something about employee ownership 
that makes a difference and I was keen to look more closely at 

why it works. The Chartered Management Institute (CMI) has 
been undertaking research into the nature of leadership and 

employee engagement using the MoralDNA diagnostic tool that 
measures thinking preferences when making moral decisions. 
 
I was delighted to collaborate with the CMI and the report’s 
authors, Professor Roger Steare, Pavlos Stampoulidis and Peter 
Neville Lewis, in examining how employee-owned companies 
compare to other business models. 
 
This is the first piece of research to look exclusively at employee 
trust owned companies; the predominant model of employee 

ownership in the UK. Sponsored by Fieldfisher and the eaga 
Trust, the report, “The MoralDNA of employee owned 
companies”, gathered evidence from more than a thousand 
employees across 15 employee-owned (EO) firms. 
 
The results were compared with those from employees from 
other sectors, and with the sample of managers used in other CMI 
research. We found that employee ownership has a positive 

impact on business ethics, and there is an established link 
between higher ethical scores and better business performance. 
 
Some of the results are quite extraordinary. 90% of employee 
owners report that they experience high-performing visionary, 
democratic and coaching leadership styles. Only 58% of 
employees in the control sample said this, with 42% of this control 
sample saying they experience poor-performing, command and 
control leadership styles. The working environment is more 
collaborative and collegiate in employee-owned companies 
compared with the coercive and demanding styles of other forms 
of ownership.  
The values in employee-owned organisations are seen to be 
stronger than in other businesses. People working in employee-
owned companies demonstrated significantly higher scores in the 
values of fairness, trust, excellence, humility and courage. 95% of 
respondents said employee ownership enhanced commitment to 
the company, and 91% said it contributed to performance. 87% 
believed the company’s ownership model was an attraction for 
new staff. The report contains 15 case studies from employee-
owned companies with inspiring stories of how their employee 
ownership impacts on their ways of working. 
 
This is remarkable research that gives a fascinating insight into 
why companies owned by their employees are better businesses 
in every sense of the word. The report provides a broader 
message about the importance of inclusive leadership, and the 
importance of ethics in business. It reinforces the strong case for 
more employee ownership and sends out a call to business 
owners to consider giving their employees a stake in the company 
in which they work.  
 

This article was first published in co+operative development 

scotland on 11 November 2015 and is reproduced with permission 
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DEMOCRATIC MANAGEMENT DRIVING 
ETHICS AND ENGAGEMENT IN 
EMPLOYEE OWNED COMPANIES 
 
Employee-owned firms are leading the way when it comes to 
ethics and management culture, with more democratic 
management cultures, high levels of employee motivation and a 
longer-term approach to business decisions. 

That's according to the findings of an interim research paper 
published today by the Chartered Management Institute (CMI) 
and MoralDNATM to mark Employee Ownership Day. Supported by 
Fieldfisher and the eaga Trust, the paper features data from 829 
employees across 14 employee-owned firms. 

The survey found that 94% agree that being employee owned 
positively affects people’s commitment to the organisation, while 
86% agreed it improves their ability to attract new staff. 90% said 
it improves overall performance, while almost four in five (79%) 
said that it encourages longer-term decision-making. 

Part of the reason may lie in differences in the organisations’ 
management and leadership culture. 90% of those surveyed said 
the prevailing management style is a high-performing democratic, 
visionary, coaching or affiliative style – compared to just 59% in 
non-employee owned organisations surveyed previously. Those in 
employee owned firms were twice as likely to say that 
management was democratic (31 to 15%).  
 

ANN FRANCKE, CMI CHIEF EXECUTIVE, SAID: 
The research is the first of its kind to focus on companies owned 
by employee trusts. 
 
GRAEME NUTTALL OBE, PARTNER AT LAW FIRM FIELDFISHER 

AND AUTHOR OF THE NUTTALL REVIEW OF EMPLOYEE 
OWNERSHIP FOR THE GOVERNMENT IN 2012, SAID: 
The interim findings also indicate that employees score markedly 
differently to those in non-employee owned organisations when it 
comes to their ethical preferences. They scored higher on the 
ethic of care than a comparison sample of almost 52,000 
employees from other sectors, and lower on the rule-driven ethic 
of obedience. 
 

LEAD AUTHOR ROGER STEARE, VISITING PROFESSOR AT CASS 
BUSINESS SCHOOL, COMMENTS: 

RICHARD MARR, CHIEF OPERATING OFFICER OF THE EAGA 
TRUST, COMMENTED: 
The interim paper can be downloaded from 

www.managers.org.uk/moraldna. Join the conversation on 
Twitter using @CMI_managers and #CMIethics plus #EODay2015 
for Employee Ownership Day. 
 
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT:  
Carrie Greene  
 
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION ABOUT THE RESEARCH 

The empirical research for this report was conducted by moral 
philosopher Professor Roger Steare, psychologist Pavlos 
Stamboulides and leadership consultant Peter Neville Lewis in 
partnership with CMI. Originally designed by Steare and 
Stamboulides, MoralDNATM was adapted for this research in 
partnership with CMI in 2014 with the addition of questions 
relating to respondents’ experience as professional managers – 
and adapted again for this research with questions specifically 
relating to employee owned companies 

MoralDNATM is an online psychometric profile that measures 

two aspects of human morality: how we prefer to make moral 
decisions and what moral values we prefer to consider when 
doing so. 

829 respondents from 14 companies which are owned through 
employee trusts completed the adapted version of the online 

“John Spedan Lewis described his famous retail 
company as an ‘experiment’ in employee ownership 
and called for others to set up their own. This research 
shows the success of such experiments. Employee 
ownership goes hand in hand with more democratic 
management styles and the benefits are clear, with 
high levels of employee commitment, more caring 
ethical mindsets and a more long-term approach to 
business decisions. The economy would benefit from 
having more employee owned companies and we can 
all learn from their example.” 

"Becoming employee owned doesn’t have to be 
complicated and it has become more attractive thanks 
to tax changes introduced in 2014. Existing research 
shows how employee ownership helps deliver better 
business performance and improved employee well-
being. This ground-breaking CMI-MoralDNA research 
helps us understand why, through highlighting the 
positive impact of the democratic management styles 
typically found in employee owned companies." 

“There are no significant differences in the ethical 
preferences of shop floor employees and senior 
managers. This strongly suggests that the cultures of 
employee owned companies are much less 
hierarchical and more collegiate than others.” 

“At the eaga Trust, we strongly believe that the 
working environment would be a better, happier and 
more successful place if there was significantly more 
employee engagement and ownership. It is great to see 
this vision being backed up by research such as this 
which will hopefully further promote the benefits of 
employee ownership.” 

This Press Release was first published in Chartered Management 

Institute  (CMI) on July 2015 and is reproduced with permission 



  

 

Employee ownership on agenda for 
professional advisers 

A recent CDS seminar saw 
professional advisers gather in 
Glasgow to hear from Graeme 
Nuttall OBE, author of the 
Nuttall Review of Employee 
Ownership. 

Here, Graeme – partner of 
Fieldfisher – discusses the 
growing enthusiasm for the 
model, the important role 
played by CDS, new tax reliefs 
and Scotland’s success stories. 

I was delighted to be invited to speak to an audience of 
professional advisers in Glasgow and was hugely impressed at the 
level of interest and enthusiasm that exists for employee-owned 
business structures. 

There can be no doubt – the case for employee ownership has 
been made. A few years ago, accompany owner looking to explore 
employee ownership would likely have been dissuaded from this 
path by their adviser. Now, advisers are much more likely to 
present employee ownership as a feasible succession option for 
their clients. 

Co-operative Development Scotland (CDS), under the leadership 
of Sarah Deas, must take some credit for this achievement.  CDS 
has been instrumental in building the employee ownership 
community in Scotland, and engaging with professional advisers 
to help them recognise the role these individuals and firms play in 
the development of employee ownership. 

Advisers will know about the tax advantaged share plans designed 
to increase individual share ownership amongst a firm’s 
employees. These have been around for almost 40 years. In the 
Nuttall Review, I wanted to give greater priority to the trust model 
of employee ownership. 

This is a simple model and gives employees a collective ownership 
of the company. I was delighted that as a result of the findings of 
the Nuttall Review a new tax regime for “employee-ownership 
trusts” (EOTs) was introduced last year. Briefly, there are two 
main new tax exemptions: 

 From 6 April 2014 there is an exemption from Capital 
Gains Tax (CGT) on gains on certain disposals of shares in a 
trading company (or in a holding company of a trading 
group) that provides an EOT with a controlling interest in 
that company; and 

 From 1 October 2014 there is an exemption from Income 
Tax (but not National Insurance contributions) of £3,600 
per employee per tax year for certain bonus payments 
made to all employees of a company or group where an 
EOT has a controlling interest. 

The CGT exemption has attracted attention to employee buy outs 
as a succession solution. Instead of a sale of shares being taxed 
typically, for owner managers, at an effective rate of 10% after 

entrepreneurs’ relief, there is an unlimited exemption from CGT. 

The Income Tax exemption means there can also be a tax benefit 
for staff in this business model. In most cases dividends otherwise 
payable to the EOT as a majority shareholder are waived by its 
trustee and are paid out instead as bonuses to all staff – tax free 
up to £3,600 per employee per tax year. 

This is a key concept – instead of external shareholders receiving 
dividends and staff bonuses being paid simply at the discretion of 
a board of directors, the EOT model provides staff with an  
economic stake. 

However, tax should not be the driver of employee ownership. It 
is important that attention is paid to the business case. Scotland 
has more than its fair share of success stories. 

Page\Park Architects, recently appointed to restore the world-
renowned Glasgow School of Art Mackintosh Building, is a superb 
example of a trust owned model of ownership. Stewart Buchanan 

Gauges, a business where 85% of the workforce live within a five 
mile radius, represents the hybrid model of trust and direct 
employee share ownership. There are many more, and increasing 
all the time. 

It’s always rewarding working through a transaction to 
completion. With an employee ownership transition, there is an 
additional bonus in that the relationship extends beyond the deal. 
The average life of a Standard & Poor’s listed company was 
apparently 60 years in 1958, around 30 years in the 1970s and was 
down to 15 years by 2014. Obviously businesses have to evolve 
and markets change but I like the idea that companies I help 
convert to employee ownership many years ago are still in 
existence in contrast to their competitors.  

It was a real pleasure visiting Glasgow, especially speaking to so 
many advisers already convinced of the benefits of employee 
ownership. We do need more champions, and with advisers 
onside I trust we’ll see even more employee buyouts in Scotland 
over the next few years. 

 

This article was first published in co+operative development 

scotland on 19 May 2015 and is reproduced with permission 
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Almost no-one washes a rental car – 
which is why employees need an 
ownership stake  
Almost no-one washes a rental car. Yet, this is what many 
employees, are, in effect, asked to do. Owners and managers 
typically strive for good employee engagement without offering 
an ownership stake. Recent reports from the Chartered 
Management Institute (“CMI“) have started to provide answers to 
some key questions that impact on how a business is run, 
including how to get staff to, in effect, “wash the company car”. 

 Without an ownership stake what drives good business 
performance from staff? 

When employees perform well, why do they do this? Is this simply 
obedience? Some managers require staff to do only what they are 
told. Others believe in consensual management and indeed 
welcome constructive dissent. Roger Steare in his book 
ethicability refers to Milgram’s experiment in which 65% (26 of 
40) volunteers were apparently prepared to inflict fatal voltages 
when ordered to do so. This may seem an extreme way to argue 
for participative management but there is clear potential for 
commercial harm to a business and customers, if not actual harm 
to patients, if staff cannot occasionally “stop the line” and suggest 
it is best (or right) to do things differently. 

So perhaps each “employee of the month” has actually worked 
out for themselves what is needed, what is reasonable, from first 
principles. Or perhaps these employees care, perhaps they simply 
want what is best for their customer, or patient. Or is their 
behaviour driven by a mix of these values? We can start to answer 
these questions by looking more closely at how managers behave. 

 To what extent do ethics inform the decisions of managers? 

A March 2014 CMI report (Managers and their MoralDNA) tackled 
this question. Three ethical perspectives were tested: obedience, 

reason and care i.e. the perspectives described above. What did 
the report find? Among all recognised leadership styles the 
strongest ethic is that of reason, with care next and obedience the 
least strongest ethic. The relative strength of each varies between 
different styles. A balance exists in each case but always with 
more emphasis on reason and care. 

However, managers are more likely than most employees to lack 
empathy and to become more robotic and less caring at work, 
than at home, especially when they are younger, male, junior, 
right-wing and without any religious faith. This is a deliberate over
-simplification but each of these separate trends emerged from an 
online psychometric survey called MoralDNATM, of about 1,500 
CMI members. 

This report emphasised that what it does is describe the replies 
and no particular characteristic is presented as better than others. 
The answer to a problem could well be the same: it is how 
managers get there that differs. But if different approaches to 
problem solving, if not answers, are important then it helps to 
have diversity among managers. This CMI report concluded that 
diversity, in every sense, helps managers make better decisions. 

Also, it follows, says the report, that regulators should clearly 
change their approach. More rules do not make people more 
ethical. The ethic of obedience was the least significant factor in 
managers’ decision-making. 

 What links are there between ethics and the performance of 
any organisation? 

An October 2014 CMI report (The MoralDNA of performance) is 
another descriptive report. It surveyed 2,500 managers, using the 
same approach as before, to identify links between their 
MoralDNA and the performance of their organisations. The key 
finding was that “across all 11 performance indicators ... high 
levels of performance were associated with higher ethical scores”. 
There are some, perhaps obvious, correlations. The particularly 
interesting findings are those that link to employee engagement. 



  

 

 Which management styles have the best link to good 
employee engagement? 

Managers working in coaching, visionary and democratic 
management styles rate their organisations as better performing 
than those who work in command and control environments. 

 Do better ethical scores tie in to better business? 

Managers “who rated their organisations highly in terms of staff 
satisfaction and their ability to attract new staff also had higher 
MoralDNA scores themselves on the ethics of reason and care”. 
Similarly, there was a positive correlation between reason and 
care and good customer satisfaction scores. 

 What links are there between types of business and the 
ethical behaviour of an organisation? 

What is very interesting in this second CMI report is the 
substantial difference between different types of business. The 
highest “ethical” scores were given by managers working in co-
operatives, partnerships and private companies. The report 
comments that in these types of organisations managers are more 
likely to be owners and so the suggestion is that ownership or a 
sense of ownership has a positive effect on ethical behaviour, 
which, as we have seen, links to high levels of performance. 

Now it could be that the benefits of being in a smaller 
organisation show strongly in co-operatives and partnerships etc. 
and perhaps these are more likely to be organisations that are 
growing rather than declining. There were also fewer managers 
surveyed in each of these sectors. Nevertheless the headline news 
is that co-ops and partnerships are twice as likely to have 
excellent ethical behaviour in contrast to, say, listed companies, 
or the public sector. 

 

Conclusions 
 
The main conclusion from these reports is that if you want to get 
staff to go the extra mile and cannot offer an ownership stake you 
must explain why this is the right course, logically and in terms of 
its impact, rather than simply set rules to be obeyed. 
 
Where this research should go next is to test the impact of actual 
employee ownership, as against a sense of ownership. In, say, 
employee-trust owned companies all staff should have a strong 
sense of ownership. In these organisations will managers display 
the high ethical scores found in co-operatives and partnerships? 
And, what about other employees? Will all staff display the ethical 
behaviours of owners? Will there be a stronger display of reason 
and care rather than simple obedience in employee-trust owned 
companies? 
 
The employee ownership sector certainly believes that the best 
outcomes for a business both in terms of its performance and the 
wellbeing of staff derive from a combination of ownership and 
employee engagement. In other words, businesses should provide 
actual ownership rather than a sense of it. The “company car” is 
converted into something in which every employee has a real 
interest. 

The MacLeod Report on employee engagement acknowledged 
employee ownership is a profound enabler of good employee 
engagement. These two CMI reports, particularly the October 
2014 report, suggest the employee ownership sector has indeed 
got it right. Real ownership and good employee engagement 
create better business. 
 
Anyone interested in employee ownership as a business model 
and, in particular, as a tax efficient succession solution should read 
the articles available on the Tax Deductions blog. For 
#employeeownership news follow @nuttallreview. 
 
You can test your own MoralDNA at Personal Test. You can follow 
the CMI via @cmi_managers 
 
If you are an employee trust controlled company that wishes to 

take part in research using MoralDNA please get in touch via email 
(graeme.nuttall@fieldfisher.com) 
 
 

 

This article was first published in LinkedIn on 13 April 2015 and is 

reproduced with permission 
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Why employee ownership is the ideal 
business succession solution for you, 
your business and your employees  
 
Graeme Nuttall  
Graeme Nuttall heads the Mutual and Employee Ownership team 
at the international law firm Fieldfisher LLP.   
 

Sell your company to its employees. This could be the best 
idea you ever read. An employee-buyout (EBO) ticks all the 
boxes including tax efficiency - and it is Government approved. 
 

Nick Clegg, Deputy Prime Minister, explained: "What we want to 
encourage is for more owners to sell the business on to those 
people who know the business inside out, who will go the extra 
mile, the wider family who have worked to build it up and 
contribute to its success — in other words, the employees." 
 
Even without tax breaks, employee ownership (EO) is an ideal 
business succession solution. It has clear advantages over 
alternative exit strategies: 
 
 An employee buyout is within the owners' control as to 

timing and terms. Shareholders will not be subject to the 
external pressures that inevitably arise once an IPO or 
trade sale gains momentum. Owners can plan in advance 
and keep the flexibility to change the timing of the exit if, 
say, their retirement plans change. 

 Employee buyouts have a good record of succeeding and 

can be structured to reduce the risks of failing. Most 
owners want to see their business survive and prosper. 
Some owners want to avoid post-exit redundancies and 
closures, and want to provide continuity for customers and 
suppliers. 

 Employee buyouts avoid the commercial risks of some 
other forms of exit. For example, they avoid the disclosure 
of confidential information to competitors and other 
potential buyers of the company. 

 
In addition, owners increasingly want to recognise the 
contribution their employees have made to building a business 
and believe employees should be given the opportunity to take 
over that business. This is not a philanthropic gesture. This 
attitude recognises the clear commercial advantages HO can bring 

to a business. As highlighted in the Nuttall Review, EO is good for 
business and for staff, because it encourages: 
 
 better business performance 
 increased economic resilience 
 enhanced employee well-being 
 Reduced absenteeism 
 
EO takes various legal forms. Some employee-owned companies 
have all their employees owning shares directly and there are tax 
efficient ways of introducing this form of EO. There is another 

approach, in which shares are held on behalf of all employees 
through a trust - the so-called John Lewis Partnership model. The 
Finance Act 2014 introduced new tax exemptions for this form of 
EO which make it very attractive as a succession solution for both 
shareholders and employees. 
 
As a result of the findings of the Nuttall Review there is now an 
unlimited exemption from capital gains tax on gains made on 
selling a controlling interest in a trading company (or parent of a 
trading group) to an employee-ownership trust (EOT). There is 
also an exemption from income tax (but not NICs) of .63,600 per 
employee per tax year for qualifying bonus payments made to 
employees of a company (or group) where an EOT has a 
controlling interest. 
 
More information on EBOs and the tax exemptions for EOTs is 

available in the articles listed here and on the Nuttall Review 
website. 
 
It is the success stories in the EO sector that really bring this idea 
alive. Long established employee owned companies such as the 
John Lewis Partnership, Scott Bader Commonwealth and Amp 
Group have been joined by Donald Insall Associates Limited 
(conservation architects), Wilkin & Sons Limited (Tiptree Jam) and 
Parfetts (cash and carry). 
 
Since the new tax exemptions were introduced, others have 

adopted the EOT model, including Quintessa Limited, a scientific 
consultancy whose founder and former major shareholder David 
Hodgkinson said: "We are delighted to have secured the future of 
the business in this way. Independence and longevity is key to 
delivering the service our clients want and the EOT business 
model is a perfect fit for our business". 
 

Another organisation to have done so is TEn Insurance Limited, a 
broker network. Its managing director, founder and former major 
shareholder, Malcolm Lee, said: "•••it was vital that TEn Insurance 
secured an independent future. By adopting the trust ownership 
model, the long-term future of the business has been secured for 
its broker members in a way which allows all employees to share 
in the success of the organisation." 
 
The EO sector is growing and by selling your company to its 
employees you will be joining a ,£30bn GDP sector that believes 
EO is good for selling shareholders, the employee-owned 
company's business, its employees and the UK economy.  
 

This article was first published in The Disraeli Room on 

14 July 2015 and is reproduced with permission 



  

 

Making it mutual - The ownership revolution 
that Britain needs 
 

Posted on March 31st, 2013 by Graeme Nuttall 

 

 
 
 
 
 

Making it mutual is timely and thought provoking collection of 
40 concise essays on mutual (including employee ownership) 
business models.  As I said at the launch event in the House of 
Commons, this is an amazing resource - it helps answer the 
question “What Does a Mutual Economy Really Look Like?”. 
 

These essays consider the impact of mutuality and co-
operation on society and business generally, an on the retail 
sector, banking, financial services, energy, infrastructure, 
culture, health and social care, education, local councils and 
housing.  They include the case for a new national co-
operation policy (The Case for a Co-operation Policy by Ed 
Mayo) and cover speculative topics such as Mutual Rail 
Companies: A key to unlocking a rebalanced economy (George 
Freeman MP), Mutualising the BBC (Dame Tessa Jowell MP) 
and Mutual Prisons? (Cliff Mills and others) and case studies 
including success stories from Field Fisher Waterhouse LLP 
clients such as City Health Care Partnership CIC: Health Care 
Mutuals - a view from the frontline (Andrew Burnell) and 
Sunderland Home Care Services: The case for expanding 
mutuality in social care (Margaret Elliott). 

 

Phillip Blond, Caroline Julian and the rest of the team at 
ResPublica have got their timing right.  There is increasing 
recognition that conventional solutions are not always fit for 
purpose.  The FFW tax and structuring group has long 
recognised that one size does not fit all.  Sometimes, so-called, 
alternative business models work best, including models 
where consumers, employees or both own all or significant 
part of the business.  But few are aware of this simple truth.  
This is why the by-line of ResPublica’s essay collection is “The 
ownership revolution that Britain needs” and why Charlie 
Mayfield’s contribution to the essay collection is called 
Achieving the Economic Benefits of a More Plural Economy. 

 

The Government is alive to the need for change.  In his recent 
Oakeshott Speech, the Deputy Minister, Nick Clegg confirmed 
“We know our economy needs to be rewired to properly 
assess and share risk, to properly motivate and reward 

workers and to think for the long term”.  He Welcomed 
progress on the proposed new cross-sector Institute of Mutual 
and Employee Ownership to promote employee, mutual and 
co-operative ownership.  Department for Business, Innovation 
and Skills (BIS) Minister Jo Swinson, said that “The evidence 
shows that employee ownership can make an important 
difference in building a stronger economy and a fairer society.”  
Cabinet Minister Francis Maude also makes it clear in his 
Foreword that “There are clear advantages to diversifying 
ownership and freeing people to work together, for each other 
and for their communities”.  In particular, in relation to the 
public sector, “The evidence is clear; mutual raise productivity 
by unleashing the dedication and innovation of frontline staff” 
and more generally “The conditions are right for a resurgence 
of co-operative, mutual and reciprocal activity”. 

 

Public service mutual feature strongly in Making it mutual.  
Professor Julian Le Grand’s essay The Public Service Mutual: A 
revolution in the making? Explains that “experience indicates 
that public service mutual are generally staffed by knights 
rather than knaves” meaning “Mutuals can be trusted to 
perform well in the delivery of public services, both because of 
their staff motivation, and because of the freedoms they give 
to staff to exercise that motivation”. 

 

There are so many good points in this essay collection.  One of 
these, concerning how best to achieve employee engagement, 
is at the heart of Ruth Yeoman’s essay Governance and Voice: 
How mutual and employee-owned businesses create stability, 
resilience and legitimacy.  She explains that “As part of their 
change agenda, many organisations seek to create high 
performance work systems (HPWS) which elevate levels of 
employee engagement, but fail to sustain such systems 
because they do not pay attention to a shared sense of 
legitimacy, grounded in mutual entitlements and obligations”.  
Mutual and employee ownership offers a solution because “co-
ownership enables workers to share in making the rules which 
govern the form and implementation of high performance 
work, bundles, generating higher levels of trust as a result of 
perceived fairness.  Furthermore, since they will be reaping the 
rewards of their own efforts, workers will have new and 
motivating reasons for the expenditure of discretionary effort.” 

 

Making it mutual also highlights the benefits of employee 
ownership.  In keeping with the growth of Government policy 
on employee ownership Iain Hasdell, Chief Executive of the 
Employee Ownership Association (EOA) explains why 
Employee-ownership is our Industrial Future.  He writes that 
“Employee ownership is now the most prominent and popular 
alternative to conventional forms of business ownership in the 
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UK … It is currently growing at an annual rate of around 10%”.  
An Employee Ownership Impact Report published on 28 
March 2013 by the EOA calls for a threefold increase in the 
value of employee owned firms to UK GDP by 2020. 

 

The essay Seizing the Decade for Employee Ownership 
provides an update on progress since the Nuttall Review and 
challenges all those interested in growing employee 
ownership to concentrate on implementation: they need to 
recognise just how well ideas coalesced in 2012, understand 
what was achieved and build on this, rather than go back 
over old ground.  Employee ownership in private companies 
has moved from a lobbying topic into Government policy.  
This means old priorities and concerns can be forgotten.  
Instead, a new mindset is needed, one aimed at effective and 
timely implementation. 

This article was first published in ResPublica on 31 March 2013 

and is reproduced with permission 
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